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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20503

0CT 8 1976

MEMORANDUM FOR THE PRESIDENT
Subject: Enrolled Bill H.R. 14886 - Presidential Transition

Act Amendments
Sponsor - Rep. Brooks (D) Texas

Last Day for Action

October 18, 1976 - Monday

PurEose

Increases the appropriation authorization for the Presidential
Transition Act.

Agency Recommendations

Office of Management and Budget Approval
General Services Administration No objection (Informally)
Discussion

The Presidential Transition Act of 1963 authorizes services
and facilities to be provided in connection with the
expiration of the term of office of a President and a Vice
President and the inauguration of a new President and

Vice President. It authorizes the Administrator of the
General Services Administration (GSA) to provide, upon request,
to the President-elect and Vice President-elect, services
such as suitable office space, compensation for staff, detail
of personnel from Federal agencies and the procurement of
experts and consultants. The outgoing President and Vice
President can be provided, for a period not to exceed six
months from the expiration of their terms of office, services,
facilities and personnel for use in winding up their affairs.



The enrolled bill increases the appropriation authorization
for the 1963 Act from $900,000 to $3 million. This increase
is in recognition of the fact that, as a result of inflation
and other factors which have pushed up costs since 1963,

the $900,000 authorization for any one Presidential transition
is no longer adequate.

H.R. 14886 also allocates the increased authorization as
follows: (a)$2 million for the President-elect and Vice
President-elect; and (b) $1 million to the outgoing Presi-
dent and Vice President. The 1963 Act did not stipulate

a division of funds between the incoming and outgoing
Administrations. However, based on legislative history

made on the floor of the Senate when the appropriation

for the 1968-69 transition was being considered, the $900,000
appropriation was divided equally.

Although the enrolled bill makes no division of funds between
the incoming President and his Vice President, nor between
the outgoing President and his Vice President, it does

permit the payment of transition costs, following a Presi-
dential election, where only a change occurs in the Vice-
Presidency. However, the report of the House Government
Operations Committee makes clear that, in such event, it
would not "expect all of the funds appropriated for use by
both the President-elect and Vice President-elect to go

only to the latter.”

At OMB's request, the enrolled bill also removes the $100

per diem ceiling, contained in the 1963 Act, on the compen-
sation of experts and consultants employed during a transition
period. Removal of the $100 ceiling will permit the employ-
ment of such persons at rates not to exceed those prescribed
by the Administrative Expenses Act, as amended; that Act
provides for rates equivalent to a GS-18 salary. A provision
in existing law which permits employees from any branch of
the Federal government to be detailed to the staffs of the
incoming or outgoing President and Vice President without
reimbursement is also deleted by the bill. However, the
existing authority for the reimbursable detail of employees
is left undisturbed.

Finally, H.R. 14886 provides that the effective date of the
proposed legislation will be either the date of its enactment,
or October 1, 1976, whichever is later.



Appropriations totaling $3 million have already been enacted

to carry out the 1963 Act. As part of the 1977 appropriation
for GSA, $900,000 was provided under the existing authorization,
and the so-called Guam supplemental, which you signed on
October 1, 1976, contained an appropriation for the remaining

$2.1 million. MSV 0 : '

Paul H. O'Neill
Acting Director

Enclosures









































